


Douglas Bacon, M.D.

• More perioperative care and management. With the changes above, anesthesiologists will

have an expanded role in the care and management of many hospitalized patients. To provide

sufficient experience in managing complex medical problems, the internship year will be more

tightly structured, with required exposure to primary medical and pediatric problems.

Traditional transitional year programs already are developing anesthesia-specific internship

tracks.
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Our department is well positioned to meet these new requirements. We are blessed with terrific 

young physicians who enter our residency program. As always, we will provide them with the 

experiences that position them to be great clinicians and contributors to the future of our specialty. 

Our alumni provide great examples of the bounty reaped by combining good training with dedi­

cation to patient care and service to medicine and our communities. 

Thank you for representing Mayo Clinic and our department so well. 

Editor's Note 
Peter Southorn, M.D. 

I hope you enjoy this issue of the newsletter. Thank you to everyone who has contributed to it. 

Responding to your suggestions, this issue for the first time prints some of the letters you have 

sent in. Please stay in contact. 

How Old is the Mayo Department of Anesthesiology? 
Douglas Bacon, M.D. 

Every birthday, the question "How 

old are you?" is asked. Depending 

on which birthday it is, the answer is 

either said with pride or the question 

is discretely deflected. In the last 

edition of this alumni newsletter, 

Mark Warner suggested, following 

common assumptions, that the 

department is eighty years old. In 

this view, the department started 

with John Silas Lundy's arrival. 

What evidence is there to back up 

this claim? Is there anything to 

suggest that the department may 

even be older? 

The Record of the Administrative Board of the 

Mayo Clinic is a compilation of the available 

minutes of the Board of Governors from the 

inception of the group. On February 6, 1924, 

the minutes record that a telegram was read 

from William J. Mayo. The contents of that 

message were "Mayo Clinic, Attention Mayo, 

Judd, Balfour, Dr. John S. Lundy, classmate of 

Dr. Walter specializing in Anesthesia 318 Cobb 

Building, Seattle. I believe he is just the man 

for the head of anesthesia. Start at five thou­

sand. Shall send him to talk it over at our 

expense. Wire me Western Union Tacoma 

(signed) W.J. Mayo." The minutes further 

record that after some discussion Dr. Lundy 

was appointed "as head of the Department of 

Anesthesia at a salary of $5000 per year". 

At first blush it appears that Dr. Warner was 

indeed correct about the date the department 

was founded. Yet, reading a few previous 

pages in the Record brought the date into 

question. On February 23, 1921, the following 

statement appeared in the minutes. "After 

discussion, it was decided that an effort be 

made to secure a young man to take charge of 





















Letters

Petter Steen (MGSM Anesthesia 1977-

1978), Professor of Emergency Medicine, 

Department of Anesthesiology, Ulleval 

University Hospital, Oslo, Norway, writes: 

"It was fun reading Ron's article about Jack in 

the last newsletter. As one of Jack's 'offspring', 

he should be pleased that, while I am no 

longer studying cerebral ischemia, my research 

was just evaluated by an international commit­

tee appointed by the Norwegian NIH-equiva­

lent. It received top ratings both for its output 

and ongoing research endeavors." 

[Editor's note: Petter has just stepped down from 

being chair of the European Resuscitation Council. 

He remains a highly respected authority in this 

important field.] 

Ron Faust writes: 

"The story in the last issue of this newsletter on 

Jack Michenfelder and Dick Theye mentioned 

the start of the departmental Wednesday (now 

Monday) morning conference. Dr. James 

Prentice (Mayo staff 1970-1978) from Austin, 

Texas, located a copy of correspondence he had 

sent to Dick Theye after surveying the staff on 

how to set up the conference. Alan Sessler had 

requested the poll of the members of the edu­

cation committee. The constancy of themes in 

education through the decades is impressive. 

A few quotes from his June 9, 1975, letter: 

'It is most important the meeting be depart­

mental--our biggest problem is the incredible 

division between the two clinical sections. 

'If the stuff is interesting, people will come. 

It is important that the first conference be 

good--! suggest Dick Theye start off. 
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'It was suggested that a large pot of coffee and 

cups be available ... 

'The researchers should periodically tell the 

department what they are doing and what they 

have recently finished--otherwise we never 

know what they are doing. 

'It was suggested that adequate time ... be 

allowed at the end of the presentation for 

questions and discussion by the audience ... 

'One chairman should set up the schedule, and 

he needs better cooperation from the staff than 

Rungson Sittipong gets (Rungson was organiz­

ing the core lecture series for the residents 

during the '70s). 

'There should be no interruptions during the 

formal presentation--criticism should be 

constructive and not belittling. 

'It is important that everybody in our depart­

ment know that Dick Theye is going to be at 

one meeting each week and that he expects 

each of them to be there too.' " 

Bill Cant (MGSM Anesthesiology 1974, 

Staff 1977) writes: 

"I just finished Ron Faust's article on Jack 

Michenfelder in the alumni newsletter. I well 

remember those days in the anesthesiology 

department with fondness and so appreciate 

the intellectual challenges provided by Dick 

and Jack. I hated presenting to them at the 

Wednesday conferences but so enjoyed the 

repartee with them. They knew how to stick it 

to you when you slipped up, but it was done 

in a way that was both educational and 

memorable." 
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